
BOSTON – Thursday, October 23, 2014 -- Governor Deval Patrick today joined with teachers, students, education
advocates and community-based partners to celebrate progress made in closing achievement gaps in the
Commonwealth. Under Governor Patrick’s leadership, Massachusetts schools have shown substantial progress in
closing achievement gaps where they are most persistent, including students of color, students who speak English as a
second language and students with learning disabilities.

“For nearly eight years, we have worked to strengthen our Commonwealth’s education system, from birth forward to
fulfill  the promise of a great education for every child in the Commonwealth,” said Governor Patrick. “Our work is
testament to the positive change we can see when we strategically invest in education and innovation to provide
students with kinds of supports they need to be successful in the classroom and in life.”

The most recent MCAS results released this year by the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education show that
since 2007, 10  grade students across all racial and ethnic backgrounds have made impressive progress, including a
24-point increase for African American students and a 26-point increase for Hispanic students in English Language
Arts. Math results show a similar positive trend with a 28-point increase for African American students and a 24-point
increase for Hispanic students since 2007.

In 2008, Governor Patrick created the Executive Office of Education (EOE) to improve policy coordination across all
sectors of education: early education and care, K-12 and higher education; guiding students seamlessly from one step to
the next through every level of their education and into the workforce. The Governor has continued to focus on closing
achievement gaps where they are most persistent, in our Gateway Cities, throughout his tenure. To do this, EOE has
implemented the Governor’s Gateway Cities Education Agenda, a plan that provides targeted and differentiated support
to English Language Learners and better prepares high school students for career success; and utilizes tools provided
by the Achievement Gap Act, a sweeping education reform bill passed in 2010 that gives educators the resources they
need to dramatically improve student outcomes. EOE has also advanced the work of the Governor’s Child and Youth
Readiness Cabinet to build strategic partnerships among school districts, state agencies and community-based
organizations and deliver comprehensive health and social services to students and their families so that all students
come to school ready to learn and thrive.

“Governor Patrick’s laser-like focus on the Achievement Gap has guided every key decision we have made,” said
Secretary of Education Matthew Malone. “I’m proud of the work that has been accomplished and join Governor Patrick
in thanking the educators across the Commonwealth who have been at our side to help us accomplish this.”

Closing the achievement gap is central to all of the Commonwealth’s education initiatives. Eight years of continued
progress show Massachusetts students perform at the top of national and international assessments of academic
achievement.  The Commonwealth’s students lead the nation on the National Assessment of Educational Progress
(NAEP) reading and mathematics exams in the fourth and eighth grades. Through Quality Counts 2014, a
comprehensive ranking of state education performance and policy by Education Week, Massachusetts has maintained
its ranking as first in the nation in K-12 achievement and first in offering students a chance for success across their
entire education lifetime. In 2014, Massachusetts’ public high school students were among the top performing students
in the nation on the SAT. This year’s results also show that SAT participation by Hispanic students and African-
American students increased by 10.7 percent and 2.5 percent respectively since 2013.

In 2010, Governor Patrick signed into law the Achievement Gap Act, which created the state's first-ever Innovation
Schools, of which there are now 54 operating in Massachusetts, to serve as in-district charter schools developed and
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managed at the local level to implement autonomy and flexibility in how students are educated to the state's high
standards, authorized new approaches to under performing schools by granting authority to the Commissioner of
Elementary and Secondary Education and superintendents to make the changes necessary to allow for rapid
improvement; and instituted a "smart cap" increase on charter schools in the 10 percent lowest performing districts from
the current 9 percent of school spending to 18 percent.

In 2010, 34 schools were identified as Level 4 or under performing. In 2013, 13 of those schools exited Level 4 status,
and this year, four more shed the designation.  

Thursday’s event, held at Bunker Hill Community College in Boston, included a student performance from Roxbury’s
Orchard Gardens K-8 School. Orchard Gardens has been heralded as a success story after undergoing a rapid
turnaround in student achievement as a result of tools made available through the Achievement Gap Act. In 2010,
MCAS results showed just 36 percent of 8  grade students at Orchard Gardens had reached proficiency or above in
English Language Arts and just 9 percent in Math. In 2014, the percentage of students reaching proficiency stood at 63
percent and 40 percent respectively.  

“Bunker Hill Community College is grateful to Governor Patrick and his higher education team for their many efforts in
making college education accessible," said Bunker Hill Community College President Pam Y. Eddinger. "This
Administration has helped so many students in their quest to transform their lives through education and bring success
within their reach.”

The Patrick Administration has been dedicated to supporting education throughout the Commonwealth and the FY15
budget reflects that commitment. The budget gives Chapter 70 funding a historic high of $4.4 billion, regional
transportation $70.2 million which is the highest level ever and growing support in early education with increase funds to
Head Start, K1 classrooms and child care services. The budget also includes $250,000 to establish the Massachusetts
STEM Teacher Corps, recognizing STEM teachers with the goal of building and increasing the numbers of STEM
Teachers in the Commonwealth. The Patrick Administration has also made intentional investment to support early
education and higher education over the past eight year. The FY14 and FY15 budgets included new line items that
ensured more children from low-income families would have access to high-quality early childhood programs. In 2014,
investments made it possible for more than 3,000 children on a wait list for subsidized child care programs to be placed.
This year, an additional 2,500 children were placed.

For more information on the Patrick Administration’s strategic education goals, please visit www.ma.gov/edu. 
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